
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

November 8, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, November 8, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Peggy Neill and Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 8, 2012 to order at 7:36 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2. 
Public Comments
· Donald Gaddy – Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire Department.  
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. October 11, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. October 18, 2012 Special Meeting Minutes

C. September  2012 Tax Collector’s Report
D. September  2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman LaMonica seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
4.
Consideration of Christmas Decoration Installation/Removal Proposals
· Mayor Becker explained that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks had done most of the leg, finger and phone work on this, so he would turn this one over to her; it is pretty self explanatory in the agenda packet.  Ms. Brooks explained that the town had two proposals for the installation of the Christmas lights; one from Signs Unlimited and one from Signpro.  Signpro is a local company and Signs Unlimited is out of Charlotte (or Fort Mill, SC).  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Signpro bid did not have a total on it, but if you do the math, he has a price “not to exceed” or $125 per pole.  There are 16 poles; 14 lights, but there are two that have banners that have to come down and no lights are to be installed on those.  The maximum would be $2,000 for Signpro; however, Mayor Becker does not believe that will happen, they will just charge the hourly fee rather than the per pole fee.  Councilwoman Coffey clarified that Mayor Becker was saying that it would revert to an hourly fee.  Mayor Becker responded it would be the hourly fee if it were lower.  Ms. Brooks added that if he only works for three hours, then he is going to charge the town $375.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that it is really different from the $14,000 (which is more expensive than the decorations).  Mayor Becker commented that we didn’t understand why the other bid was so high.  Ms. Brooks offered that they are taking down the existing brackets for the lights, taking down the banners that are there and installing new brackets for the lights; for the other $6,000 they are to come back to take the lights down and put the banners back up.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how that would be different from Signpro.  Ms. Brooks responded that she didn’t know; however, she was very impressed with Signpro.  Mayor Becker mentioned that Signpro had done work for us before [the front door] and it was their idea to use the material that you could see through and he “sort of” did the design.  It was Mayor Becker’s theory that perhaps since this a small job, Signs Unlimited was bidding through the roof because they don’t really want it, but they are professionals and didn’t want to ignore the town.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to accept the Signpro bid for the Christmas light installation and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she loved the fact that we are using someone local.  Mayor Becker commented that he thought it is going to be a lot less than the per pole price; he is very confident just based on what goes into it.  The aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
5.
Consideration of a Transitional Hold Harmless Resolution 
· Mayor Becker explained that he initially thought that the resolution was a “no brainer”.  Back in 2002, the State eliminated intangibles (an inventory tax), which was a terrible tax that was very hard to collect.  It was hard to evaluate, so the State took it away and replaced it with a ¼ cent sales tax; it was not the same, but it at least gave municipalities an equivalent revenue stream.  The ¼ cent tax was repealed and the State replaced it with the hold harmless payment that would make up the difference between the ¼ cent tax and the previous inventory tax just in case the municipalities were not getting as much, because the State knew it was in their budgets.  Ten years later, a lot of the communities are still not getting anywhere near what they used to get from the inventory tax, because of bad projections from the State.  The “transitional” hold harmless payments were supposed to sunset, but municipalities still aren’t whole, they aren’t getting what they got 10 years ago. It is a sticky issue for Mayor Becker and Mineral Springs hardly has a “dog in the fight”.  The town only collected two years, because we weren’t falling short; we received approximately $300 per year.  Looking at Union County – the City of Monroe is losing $123,000 one year and $99,000 another year; it is about a $17,000,000 shortfall across the county.  Mayor Becker noted that he had learned a lot [from his research] and that he had known nothing about this: he knew the town got a payment, but he didn’t know a lot of the background.  The resolution is a blanket resolution that was drawn up; it [the resolution] is fair since the State really doesn’t give municipalities a lot of revenue-raising opportunities.  The State won’t allow municipalities to impose a sales tax; they have given municipalities very little of their own independent taxing authority, except for property tax.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought the State should fix this; however, in practice the $300 is not going to make a big difference in our budget.  Mayor Becker asked the council if this is an issue that the town wants to fight for when they might need to “keep our powder dry” for something bigger, such as when the State is trying to eliminate small towns or something.  This is a balancing act; “do we want to bother with this on principle or do we just leave it alone”?  There was a consensus of the council to save the town’s time and energy for bigger issues.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to let it lie and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays:  None
6.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if there was an update on the post office.  Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings responded that the hours have been posted on the door; they are going to be from 10:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. and the lunch hour will be from 1:00 p.m. to 1:30 p.m.   This will not start until the end of January.  At this time Ashley [current postmaster] is going to stay.   
· Mayor Becker noted that he didn’t have an update for the Western Union people about Piedmont Natural Gas; he is still trying to find out what is happening there.  Mayor Becker thanked Councilwoman LaMonica for the contact information that she had provided him.    
· Councilwoman Cureton noted that there may not be anything that the town can do about it and asked if anyone had ever gone on Lonnie Walker Road; it has big chunks of concrete.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that they are aware of what they need to do.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the Department of Transportation (DOT) fixed it for them about eight years ago even though they weren’t supposed to; they "found" a few loads of gravel and a few hours to work with.  It was when Emma Lowe was still alive and elderly and he thought that maybe they wanted to help.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that the DOT shouldn’t have touched it, because is it a private road.  Mayor Becker explained that the DOT made it clear [after the repair] to the residents that they had to take care of it themselves now, because DOT couldn’t do it again.  Councilwoman Cureton mentioned that the girl told her that they need $900 to fix something in there.  Councilman Countryman commented that he went over there to mow the field/grass and plow that road twice with his tractor when Danny [Truesdale] was alive.  The way the road drains it needs gutters on the sides, but it hasn’t been maintained, so it doesn’t drain on the sides, it drains in the road bed; therefore, it has trenches.  There is only so much that Councilman Countryman can do with his tractor; it isn’t big enough to do what needs to be done.  If they pull up those boulders they will lose the road bed, because it would just be soil then and it will wash even worse.  Councilman Countryman added that he would go back over there in the spring to do what he can do, but there is no point without multiple trucks of gravel to fill it up and give it a bed again.  One of the things that would be helpful is to get somebody that mows (i.e. county people or mowing people) that could go in there with one of those tractors that folds up on the side and turn a bush hog sideways to go in there and mow down the road, because that would open up the drain ditches to let the water runoff; right now everything is closing over that road like a canopy.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that unfortunately the big issue here is that neither the town nor the county can pick and choose who we help; we have had this discussion before – DOT is mandated by their policies and there isn’t anything they can do that they are not willing to do for every private road in this county.  
7. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:57 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, December 13, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 









	Minutes Book 14
	42
	November 8, 2012 



